
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 15th September 2010

Present:
Councillor Hakewill (Chair)


Councillors Bullock, Dearing, Malin, Roberts and Smith- Haynes

Also Present:
Councillors Edwards and Tebbutt.

10.EX.39
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brown and Zanger.

10.EX.40
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

10.EX.41
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 21st July 2010 and 2nd September 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

10.EX.42
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 16th September 2010 to 31st January 2011 was noted.

10.EX.43
SUITE 16 AND TOWN CENTRE REGENERATION


A report was submitted which informed members of progress to date on Suite 16 and a presentation on progress of the Market Place buildings and the Public Realm was given along with an update of Market Place events.


It was noted that the North Northants Development Company (NNDC) Growth Area Funding (GAF) Sub-Committee had recently decided to reallocate a proportion of funding previously agreed for the East Northants Leisure Centre Scheme.  Kettering had entered various bids and it was decided at the Sub-Committee held on 10th September 2010 to allocate £290,000 towards works in the town centre. 
RESOLVED
that the continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16 be supported, and the additional money from the GAF be welcomed. .

10.EX.44
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted to provide an up date to members on the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy, the latest budget position, recent government announcements and the work taking place on the ‘budget delivery framework’.


It was noted that the ‘maintaining a durable budget’ report would now be a standing report to every meeting of the Executive Committee.


The Head of Financial Services presented the latest budget position to the committee.


Government Announcements - Update


It was reported that the government intended to introduce a cash incentive scheme to deliver new homes which would replace the Housing and Planning Delivery Grant. 


A consultation on the proposed scheme was expected in the next couple of months to inform an announcement as part of the spending review in October.  Officers were assisting the CLG with both the high level policy objectives of the new grant and its mechanics through the modelling of different scenarios.


Local Search Fees


The Government changed the regulations relating to accessing the local land charges register which effectively meant that local authorities can no longer charge the £22 statutory fee.  Local authorities were currently reviewing the implications of this change.


The local government community was very disappointed with the current position as it would result in local council tax payers continuing to subsidise the profits of private companies.


Members felt that the MP and MEP should be lobbied regarding this issue.


Budget Delivery Framework Update 


The budget framework update focused mainly on prioritisation, fees and charges and staff suggestion work streams.  Work had commenced on the eight work streams and each one was being progressed by a dedicated team of staff.


With regards to fees and charges it was considered good practice to standardise the date at which fees and charges were adjusted each year.  It had been alluded to in previous reports that the date should be at the beginning of January each year.  

RESOLVED
(i) that current year budget position for the council’s three main accounts be noted;


(ii) to endorse the approach for delivering the prioritisation work stream as set out in section 5 of the report; and


(iii) to endorse the approach for delivering the fees and charges work stream as set out in section 5 of the report.

10.EX.45
CREMATORIUM IMPROVEMENT AND REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME


A report was submitted to advise members of the actions proposed to meet the Government’s mercury abatement requirements and achieve improvements to the service.



Councillor Edwards addressed the committee on behalf of the Research and Development Committee to put forward the proposal to replace two cremators, go ahead with the renovations of the East Lodge, increase car parking capacity and increase lighting capacity.


Councillor Tebbutt addressed the committee and expressed his support of the expansion.


During discussion it was stressed that any works at the crematorium would be completed with the least impact to users as possible.

RESOLVED
(i) that the installation of two new fully abated cremators outlined in paragraph 3.7 and 3.8 (enabling a third to be installed at some point in the future, should this be necessary) and the building upgrades outlined in paragraph 3.12 be approved; and


(ii) the Executive recommended that Council approve the inclusion of the crematorium - Mercury Abatement scheme info into the capital programme (£30,000 in 2010/11 and £1,445,000 in 2011/2012).

10.EX.46
CONSULTATION ON POTENTIAL CLOSURE OF KETTERING MAGISTRATES’ COURT


A report was submitted to agree a response to the Ministry of Justice consultation on the closure of the magistrates' courts, which affect Kettering Court and agree a strategy for how the council might work with the court service in the future.



The Ministry of Justice issued a consultation paper on 23rd June on proposals to close a number of courts across East Midlands.  The paper proposed closing Kettering, Towcester and Daventry courts, and merging the Kettering bench with the Corby bench.


The Council’s consultation response set out the case for retaining the service in Kettering and the reasons for this. It further proposed that the magistrates and county courts could be accommodated on the Council’s estate, as  a way of helping retain them in the Borough, and helping HMCS to save money. 
RESOLVED
to approve the consultation response and to make an offer to HMCS to work in partnership to relocate the magistrates' courts to the Municipal Offices building by 2014.

10.EX.47
DOG CONTROL ORDERS

A report was submitted to request members’ approval to consult on new Dog Control Orders for the Borough regarding dog fouling and keeping dogs on a lead when directed.

The Dog Control Orders (Procedures) Regulations 2006 require that in introducing a Dog Control Order, consultation must be undertaken with any other primary or secondary authority within the area affected by the proposed Dog Control Order.  Written consultation would be undertaken with all Town and Parish Councils, and papers would be presented to the Fora in November 2010.  

Consultation with residents of Kettering Borough would be undertaken by way of an article in Kettering ’Voice’ publication, an official notice in the Kettering Evening Telegraph and through information on the council’s website.

Non-statutory consultation would be undertaken with other identified interested parties including the RSPCA, the Dogs Trust, local kennels, animal boarding establishments and local dog clubs.

RESOLVED
that the proposals to undertake consultation on the implementation of Dog Control Orders in accordance with the Dog Control Orders (Procedures) Regulations 2006 to provide for the offences of failing to remove dog faeces and not keeping a dog on a lead when directed anywhere in the Borough of Kettering be approved.

10.EX.48
REVISED HOUSING ALLOCATIONS POLICY

A report was submitted to seek approval of the revised Housing Allocation Policy, which underpinned the allocation of social rented homes to households in housing need in the borough.

Since its launch in 2009, Keyways had enabled over 600 homes to be allocated for social rent owned by the council and partner housing associations in the borough, as well as promote shared ownership and privately rented homes owned by accredited landlords.

The local authorities in Kettering , Corby and Wellingborough successfully bid to the Department of Communities and Local Government for a grant to launch a sub-regional choice based lettings scheme.  As the only authority to have already launched a choice based allocations scheme, Kettering Borough Council were asked to project manage the implementation of the sub-regional scheme.  Changes to the system were currently underway with a view to introducing the new scheme in November

RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee agreed to adopt the revised Housing Allocations Policy as outlined and attached to the report.

10.EX.49
SUPPORT FOR WICKSTEED TRUST LOTTERY BID


A report was submitted to provide members with an update on the Wicksteed Trust Lottery Bid and to agree in principle to the maximum financial contribution this council would make towards the project, together with conditions upon the contribution.

After discussion it was

RESOLVED
(i) that the Executive noted the current position regarding the lottery bid; and


(ii) to agree to support the bid financially, providing its successful, to a maximum of £78,000, spread over 3 years, with the following conditions: -


(a) that there is greater public access/footpaths through the park


(b) that there is active involvement by the trust in the provision of a fun transport link between the Park, the Market Place and other visitor attractions.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 8.45 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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15.09.10


